
 

Using our Resources to be  
the Body of Christ 
A message from Pastor Joel 

 
Dear Christ United Friends and Family, 
  As we sit and enjoy the leaves changing color and curling up to the 
warm fireplace it is hard to believe that we have not been physically in 
worship together since March, eight months ago. Yet the church is still busy 
doing the work of God in this time and place. It might seem as though since 
we are not worshipping IN the sanctuary that NO ONE is attending and what 
is the point.  
  Well, I am here to encourage you that something is going right. We 
haven’t been faithfully recording our worship service attendance the way we 
did in the building. Yet the last few sets of numbers we had (from August and 
the beginning of Sept) show that our average worship attendance is about 
150 people. This of course probably includes people who come back to the 
service to watch a few times parts that really spoke to them, or if they missed 
something. Also be encouraged that people probably are not worshiping 
alone, and that not all of our members are worshiping Sunday morning. 
Perhaps they are worshiping Tuesday after a days work in the garden. This 
also reflects people joining us who are from other geographic locations. So, 
while we might be thinking of our church as just those that we are used to 
seeing in the pews on a Sunday, we are reaching people that are outside of 
our geographic location!! Also, to have 150 people view our service in August 
is amazing since the summer sees people traveling and camping!  
  Knowing that we are doing something right and that this virus isn’t 
going away anytime soon, the Worship Committee and the staff have been 
working together to find new ways to do worship. While some of the things 
we have in the works (such as a three-part harmony) won’t be able to be 
done each week, know that more musical arrangements are on the way.  
  We are also looking into two sermon series. The first will be on the 
Beatitudes and going in depth each week on two of them. Look for some faces 
that we haven’t seen in a while with this as well! Next, we are hoping to move 
from that into advent with another sermon series! So, in the weeks ahead be 
prepared for just a little bit of new and different. Also look for more 
information about chances for YOU to participate in some of these services 
in different ways. 
       Continued on page 2 
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 In preparation for some of the traditional 
services that we are accustomed to look for 
additional information in this newsletter about All 
Saints Sunday that will be the first week of 
November. This is one of those services that will 
need some extra planning, so we are starting now! 
Thank you for sitting with us and enjoying this “ride” 
as we continue to figure out what Christ United 
looks like in this time and place and who we are 
called to be. We are doing something right, so let’s 
continue to be who we are called to be and see what 
new and different things we can do! Let’s keep 
running this race together, friends.  

  In Christ, Rev. Joel  
      

Governing Board News 
by Cathy Green, President  
 Our latest meeting was on September 8 via 
Zoom. Here is a report of some of the key items that 
were reported or discussed. 
 Our Focus Topic was a follow-up to the one 
in August. There continues to be a desire  
among the Governing Board members to find ways 
to provide support – both financial and knowledge-
based – to members of our local communities that 
are struggling. In the past month, three of our 
members met with Berea Cares and Christians In 
Action (in Olmsted Falls) and reported back to us 
about the services they provide and ways that Christ 
United Church might be helpful. Possibilities were 
discussed by the Governing Board, but no firm 
proposal has yet been developed. The ad hoc 
committee will continue their work and plans to 
bring recommendations to a future meeting.  
 August financial results were good, with 
receipts covering expenses. The Finance Committee 
projects a deficit for 2020, but smaller than was 
originally budgeted.  
 The Reopening Task Force submitted an 
interim report that described when and how our 
church building could once again be used for 
meetings by church committees, faith formation 
offerings and community groups. The report 
recommended using the Ohio Department of Health 
assessments to determine when the building could 

be reopened. Specific protocols were defined 
regarding physical distancing and cleaning. The 
report also recommended that in-person worship 
be postponed until sometime in 2021. No one on 
the Task Force or Governing Board was happy about 
continuing virtual worship for several more months, 
but regretfully concluded that safety must take 
precedence, particularly in light of the age and 
health of our congregation. Consequently, the 
Board approved the report from the Task Force in its 
entirety. The complete report is included at the end 
of this newsletter, so I won’t go into more detail 
here. 
 Committees reported a variety of other 
activities and plans but those will be communicated 
by them at the appropriate time. 
 If there are any questions or suggestions, 
please don’t hesitate to contact me at 
green.cjm@gmail.com or 313-580-8072.  
 

Report from Reopening 
Task Force  
 The Reopening Task Force made 
recommendations to the Governing Board which 
approved them. The full report is available at the 
end of The Good News.  
 Thank you to the Task Force Members for 
their hard work to prepare and consider all the 
possibilities in keep us safe.  
Cathy Green, Henry Ault, Terri Szabo, Kate Walker, 
Rev. Janis Montgomery, Rev. Joel Montgomery, 
Betsy Clark  
 

Updated Background 
Checks for Volunteers 
 If you plan to work for any of our church 
related activities involving youth or plan to 
transport youth or adults on behalf of Christ United 
Church, you must have a background check no older 
than four years. We will provide background checks 
for church members. Background checks will be 
good for five years. This year we offer online 
registration. Contact Stan Vozar at 
stanvozar@gmail.com to start the process or if you 
have questions.  

mailto:green.cjm@gmail.com
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Some Zoom Perks 
 Although many of us are feeling screen 
fatigue, the Zoom platform does 
help us stay connected. Did you 
know that most Faith Formation 
offerings including Pub Theology are 
recorded and you can request to 
view them if you missed the live meeting? You are 
also encouraged to use the church Zoom account to 
communicate with friends and family you cannot 
see in person. (Those meetings will not be recorded 
unless requested.) Just contact Betsy to set up this 
use of Zoom.  
 
 

Special Offerings to be 
Received  
Neighbors in Need and  
Peace & Global Witness 
 In the past, we have 
used bulletin inserts and 
placed offering envelopes in 
the pews. This year the 
special offering information 
was sent to your homes.  
Please prayerfully consider a 
donation to these special 
offerings and send it to the church by October 4, 
World Communion Sunday.  
 

Happy Birthday 
October 
4 Sandy Dipko 
4 Kathy Reyes 
4 Noah Reyes 
9 Cathy Green 
15 John Spooner  
16 Bill Allen 
19  Patty Fouse 
19 Oliver Reyes Jr. 
23 Brian Rickel 
25  Ben Wiborg 
26 Janet Winzenburger 
30 Gladys Kershaw 
 

Worship Committee News 
 World Communion Sunday – On Sunday, 
October 4, 10 am, we mark World Communion 
Sunday as we celebrate our unity in Christ, 
ecumenical partnership and shared ministry. The 
tradition originated at the Shadyside Presbyterian 
Church in 1933, was adopted throughout the US 
Presbyterian Church in 1936, and subsequently 
spread to other denominations. In 1940, the 
National Council of Churches endorsed World 
Communion Sunday and began to promote it to 
Christian churches worldwide. In a time where 
globalization often undermines peace and justice – 
and in a time when fear divides the peoples of God’s 
earth, we will take this day to celebrate our oneness 
in Christ in the midst of the world we are called to 
serve – a world in need of peacemaking and 
reconciliation. As we will be celebrating World 
Communion virtually this year, we invite you to 
consider choosing a bread from a different country 
(like Hallah from Israel, Naan from India, or Pita 
from the Middle East) to use for your home 
communion on October 6. 
 Looking ahead to All Saints Sunday – we 
celebrate All Saints Sunday on November 1.  As is 
tradition, that morning we remember members of 
Christ United Church who have passed away during 
the last year. As a way of continuing the tradition of 
allowing those in the congregation to lift up names 
of other friends and family who have passed during 
the last year, we invite you to email names of those 
individuals who were not CUC members to the 
church office (office@christunited.church). Names 
received by Sunday, October 25 will be included in 
the virtual All Saints worship service on November 
1. Please make plans to join us in this special time of 
remembrance and celebration. 
 Worship Service Notes - Written versions 
of Pastors Janis & Joel’s sermons (when they preach 
from one) are available the week after most 
Sundays for those unable to access the service 
online. If you have interest in receiving those or 
know someone who would, please contact Betsy via 
phone (440-234-0150) or e-mail 
(Office@ChristUnited.Church) and specify whether 
you want it by e-mail or USPS mail. (cont. on pg. 4) 

mailto:office@christunited.church
mailto:Office@ChristUnited.Church


 4 

 For those accessing services online, please 
note that those can be viewed any time after 10 am 
Sundays on the Facebook page or via the YouTube 
link and not just Sundays at 10 am.  
 

Card Ministry 
 In this time of isolation and separation, it is 
a joy to receive personal mail from friends and 
family.  The Member Care & 
Fellowship Committee has a 
Card Ministry Team, Corky 
Wilson, Liz Krueger, and 
Gladys Kershaw, who send 
out cards monthly to our 
church family.   
 This month they received a special gift of 
boxes of beautiful blank cards from the Erin 
Michaelsen Naig family in honor of Erin who passed 
away in March. Erin had a passion for staying in 
touch with friends and family.  Phyllis, Don, and 
Erin’s children, Hunter and Haley, found boxes of 
beautiful blank cards which they wanted to share 
with the Card Ministry Team. The next time you 
open your mailbox, look for a note card from Christ 
United and thank Erin for keeping in touch.  

 
Book Review 
Caste: The Origins of Our Discontents 
By Isabel Wilkerson 
 Read and Reviewed by Della Barclay 
 Isabel Wilkerson approaches the artificial 
and arbitrary ranking of human value in American 
society by looking at the issue of racism through the 
lens of Caste, the title of her newest book.  

 She compares the Caste 
system in America to that in India 
and to similar constructs in Nazi 
Germany. She raises not only the 
economic justification for 
subjugating peoples but raises 
the Biblical scriptures that have 
reinforced a rationale for doing 
so. She is clear about the fact that 
Caste is a human construct, 

therefore if created by humans as well as to be 
disassembled by humans.  
 In India, to be a Dalit is to be an 
Untouchable. Isabel tells the story of Martin Luther 
King, Jr.’s first visit to India, a pilgrimage to visit the 
home of Gandhi where he dined with the Prime 
Minister and was treated as a dignitary. While 
visiting a school for Dalits, he was introduced by the 
teacher as a Dalit from America. Dr. King was taken 
aback at first, but as he thought about it, he began 
to see that a Caste system exists in America and that 
he, by the fact of his color, was assigned to the 
lowest class. 
 Dr. Wilkerson, a Pulitzer prize winning 
author, has written a readable, enlightening book 
which engages and enables the reader to raise 
questions about a timely issue.  
 
 

Christ United Church Yard 
Signs  
(A Church Street Ministries Fundraiser)  
 Good news! The church yard signs 
(designed by Jeff Smith) are ready to be distributed. 
Sponsored by the Evangelism and Member Care & 

Fellowship 
Committees, these 
signs are free to 
members and friends 
of Christ United. They 
are another way to 
help us feel 
connected during the 

pandemic. If you are able to or comfortable with 
putting a sign up at your house, please contact Betsy 
(234-0150) or Office@ChristUnited.Church), so that 
arrangements can be made for one to be delivered 
to you - contactless of course! And there’s a bonus. 
If you want to pay for the sign, you can give $10 
(actually any amount over $10 is fine too) for the 
cost of the sign and that amount will be donated to 
CSM. Please send your donation to the church and 
make checks payable to Christ United Church (put 
CSM in memo line). Any questions? Contact Katie 
Walker at 440-236-6395, or 
katieowalker@gmail.com.  

mailto:Office@ChristUnited.Church?subject=yard%20sign%20please
mailto:Office@ChristUnited.Church
mailto:katieowalker@gmail.com?subject=yard%20sign%20question
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Stewardship Theme  

Common Hope,  
 Common Trust 
 Early this year the Stewardship Committee 
looked for a theme for our annual pledging 
campaign. The resource we agreed on for our 
congregation is “Common Hope, Common Trust” 
developed by the Ecumenical Stewardship Center. 
 As this year has evolved, we have seen the 
worst pandemic in over one hundred years, forcing 
businesses and cities to shut down. We have not 
seen unemployment numbers like this going back to 
the Great Depression. More recently this year, we 
have seen non-violent and violent demonstrations 
attempting to address some of the inequalities of 
groups of people in our country. 
 Through this turmoil some are wondering: 
“Will we ever get back on our feet again?” and, 
“What will the new normalcy in America look like?” 
In perspective a pessimist may see the glass half 
empty and the optimist see it half full in terms of 
where we are heading. As a church we are aware 
that many people would be happy to have a glass 
and the opportunity to decide what goes in it.  
 The Stewardship Committee’s choice of 
“Common Hope, Common Trust” is an affirmation of 
our faith values. The experiences we have faced 
together as a church family during this year have 
only served to lift up our resilience to proclaim the 
Gospel. We have respected social distancing, met 
basic human needs, stood with people of color, 
raised our voices in order to enhance our Common 
Hope and Common Trust in ourselves and in our 
church.  
 

On-line Giving – It’s Here! 
 Have you noticed the new “button” on the 
church website that says “Give Now?” It looks like 
the image shown here and is now visible on most 
pages of the website. 
Check it out! When 
you click on the 
button, you are able 
to authorize a one-time or recurring donation to the 
church using a credit card, checking account, or 
savings account.  

 If you prefer to use a phone or tablet, you 
have the option of downloading the free Give Plus 
app to a smart phone or tablet. Just search in the 
Apple App Store or the Android Play Store. Once the 
app is on your device, you can find Christ United 
Church by entering the name or the zip code and 
selecting from the list. Whether you use the button 
or the app, once you’ve entered your account 
information, the information is securely saved so 
the next transaction is simple. Once you make an 
on-line donation, you will get an email within a few 
minutes confirming your donation. The email 
confirmation from a donation using the app takes a 
little longer, generally next day. 
 Both the website and the app give you the 
option of designating your gift to General Ministries, 
This Old Church, the Memorial Fund, or the current 
special offering. Right now, you will see the special 
offerings Neighbors In Need (UCC) and Peace and 
Global Witness (PCUSA) since those are scheduled 
to be received on Oct 4. Of course, you may also 
support these offerings by mailing in a check and use 
the envelopes that were mailed to all members 
 We have partnered with the Presbyterian 
Foundation and Vanco Payment Solutions to 
introduce on-line giving. Vanco meets or exceeds all 
industry standards to safeguard your financial data. 
For instance, they tokenize credit card information 
and encrypt sensitive information for transmission 
and storage. Vanco is also the vendor that the 
United Church of Christ recommends for on-line 
giving. All on-line options include transaction fees, 
but the Vanco platform with the Presbyterian 
Foundation has the lowest we could find:  just 2% of 
the donated amount with no additional monthly or 
transaction fees. 
 We are not trying to convert you from the 
way you currently make gifts to the church. 
Obviously, we don’t want to incur a 2% fee on all 
gifts to the church! If you’re happy with how you 
make donations, there’s no need to change. 
However, in these days of social distancing, some 
members may find it more convenient to donate on-
line. It’s also possible that on-line giving will appeal 
to people who are beginning to interact with us 
virtually. That’s why the Stewardship and Finance 
Committees have collaborated to introduce this 
new option. Your generosity is deeply appreciated 
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Nominating Committee Presents… 

Mission Committee 
 This is the second of the articles that will 
appear each month in the monthly newsletter 
sharing a commentary on the committees that 
make-up the leadership of our church. The purpose 
of these articles is to educate the members on the 
purpose of the committee, how it works, and key 
skills valued to help fulfill their responsibilities. Keep 
in mind that someday you may be called to serve on 
one of these committees. You may not feel 
passionate about or qualified to serve, but God 
provides what we need to accomplish service in His 
name. 
 What is Mission? Mission is the vocation or 
calling to go out into the world and spread our faith, 
both monetarily and with hands-on immersion in 
the community. 
 What is the Goal of Mission? The Mission 
Committee’s purpose is to lead the church in 
demonstrating the love of Jesus by bringing God’s 
realm to Earth. This certainly is the core of 
Christianity. Specific duties include, but not limited 
to:  
 Evaluating human needs, including issues of 

justice and peace, and environmental concerns, 
and how these may be addressed by our church 
in ways that exemplify Jesus.  

 Educating and informing the church 
membership about human needs, including 
issues of justice and peace, and environmental 
concerns, and opportunities to give time, talent, 
and treasure to meet those needs.  

 Organizing activities to raise funds for mission 
projects.  

 Promotion of participation in denominational 
mission projects. 

What are the initiatives for Mission? 
Mission has identified 20 initiatives for the coming 
year. These encompass local, regional, national, and 
international. Some of these are: 
 AFDA – supporting our youth in creative 

endeavors 
 Bethany – supporting our neighbors with meals, 

desserts, and service 
 COVID-19 – monetary support of our 

communities for help with rent or utilities 

 Dougbe River School – supporting a Liberian 
school through donations and prayer 

 Rise Against Hunger – purchasing and packaging 
food for distribution to people in  
developing nations          

 Blessings in a Backpack – supporting children at 
risk with food supplied for weekends. 

Who Makes Up the Mission Committee? 
People who recognize the many blessings we each 
have received from God and are eager to share 
those blessings with others. 
Mission Committee Members Are: 
 Committed to the mission of the church, regular 

in attendance at worship. 
 Able to work with others and open to God’s 

direction for their lives. 
 Deeply concerned about the wellbeing of their 

neighbors near and far. 
 Alert to changes in the community and what 

needs must be addressed. 
Current Committee Members 
Elected: Karla Zilch; Judy Luff; Governing Board 
Liaison-Barbara Silvers; At-Large-Cathy Spinner, 
Joan Wiborg, Kathy Keck, Andi Allen, and Mary Ellen 
Williams. Since many hands make light work, the 
committee welcomes new volunteers and new ideas 
as well.  
 
 
 
 

August Financials 

 Month  Y-T-D Y-T-D BUDGET 
Congregational Giving   
 $ 21,483       $ 161,588       $  175,905 

Building Use/Misc.   
 $   1,560       $    16,326                $    19,732 

Total Income    
 $ 23,043       $ 177,914                 $ 195,637 

Total Expenses    
 $ 23,008       $ 186,180       $ 213,831 

 We are expecting a shortfall in 2020 
between $5,000 and $7,000. This is due to the 
reduced congregational giving and no building use 
income due to the COVID pandemic.  
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Wider Church News: 

To Engage People of Faith 
in Civic Life 
by Don Michaelsen 
 “It is our sacred duty to vote,” a recent 
statement by Rev. Jimmy Hawkins, director of 
PCUSA’s Office of Public Witness. “No matter your 
opinion or political affiliation, your voice --- your 
vote --- matters and you deserve to be heard,” a 
recent statement by Rev. Traci Blackmon, UCC’s 
Associate General Minister of Justice and Local 
Church Ministries.  
 In September, 2018, Rev. Doug Pagitt of 
Edina, MN [progressive evangelical; founding pastor 
of Solomon’s Porch congregation in South 
Minneapolis] and Samir Selmanovic, Ph.D. of New 
York City [former progressive Seventh Day Adventist 
pastor; current Executive Certified Life Coach] set up 
a 501(c)(4) (non-tax deductible) non-profit in Edina 
called Vote Common Good (VCG). In October 2018, 
they began “Faith, Hope, Love” outdoor rallies 
within a national bus tour to influence voters in faith 
communities (Christian, Muslim, Hindu) in the mid-
term elections. These events and mass media 
exposure elevated their visibility quickly. Also, VCG 
personnel instructs, coaches and consults 
candidates and religious leaders about how to 
connect with and speak authentically to faith-
motivated voters.  
 Starting in January 2020 the VCG bus 
toured multiple states during the primary election 
season. Currently, VCG’s goal is to reach up to 
50,000 moveable voters in some key “swing” states 
for the November general election: Michigan, 
Wisconsin, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Virginia, North 
Carolina, Georgia and Florida. Since COVID-19, the 
outdoor rallies implement social distancing. In 
September, rallies were held in Columbus, 
Cincinnati, Toledo and additional rallies are 
scheduled Oct. 25-29. The locations have yet to be 
announced. 
 Prominent religious leaders who endorse 
Vote Common Good include Brian McLaren; Nadia 
Bolz Weber; Shane Clairborne; John Pavlovitz; Diana 

Butler Bass; Frank Schaeffer. See VCG’s web site for 
the complete list. Many of these leaders have been 
rally speakers.   
SOURCES: VoteCommonGood.com; PresbyterianMission.org; 
UCC.org; OurFaithOurVote.org. 
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Complete Report from Reopening Task Force  
September 4, 2020 
 
The Task Force has met numerous times over the course of the summer to consider when and how CUC might 
begin using our building again while keeping members, staff, and guests safe. As previously reported, our 
immediate priority has been on small groups, both from the church and the community, but we have also 
looked at timing and protocols for in-person worship.  
 
After considering various alternatives, we concluded that we should use the color-coded levels that are 
reported weekly by the Ohio Department of Health. Cuyahoga County is currently Level 2 (Orange), improved 
from Level 3 (Red) over most of the summer. Given that a very high percentage of our membership is over 65 
and therefore deemed at high risk regardless of health, we recommend waiting for the county to reach Level 1 
(Yellow) before beginning regular small group activities. The attached report does give church committees 
discretion to use the building if deemed important to do so once the county is at Level 2. Because the county 
level is not static and can move up as well as down, our report establishes guidelines for activities at all three 
levels (yellow/orange/red). As you can see, we have defined Phases 1-6 with Phase 1 aligned with stay-at-
home orders (like we experienced in the spring) through Phase 6 when a COVID-19 vaccine is available and has 
been widely disseminated.  
 
Our report also describes protocols for any small groups that meet in the church building. The Task Force has 
done considerable work on protocols for worship, but they aren’t quite ready to submit for approval, so you 
won’t find them in this interim report.  
 
The toughest decision we faced was when to begin in-person worship. While there has been clear progress in 
Cuyahoga County over the past several weeks, we are well aware that nearly all of our members and active 
non-members are of an age or health that puts us at high risk. We are also concerned that some workers 
returning to work and some students returning to the classroom in recent weeks could cause COVID19 cases 
to increase. Even the impending change in the weather with outdoor activities becoming less frequent is likely 
to trigger an increase in the incidence of disease.  
 
The Task Force was unanimous in feeling that the county would need to be at Level 1 for a sustained period 
before it would be prudent to begin in-person worship, even for reduced numbers. After considering options, 
our unanimous recommendation is that we continue virtual worship through the end of 2020. We offer this 
recommendation with deep regret but feel strongly that safely must take precedence. We believe it would be 
worse to resume in-person worship only to find we need to end it again. Making this decision now will allow 
the Worship Committee to plan for engaging virtual worship for Advent and Christmas rather than trying to 
plan for both types of services. Should Cuyahoga County reach Level 1 by November 1, and maintain that 
through the end of the year, then we could plan for in-person worship to potentially begin in January.  
 
RECOMMENDATION TO GOVERNING BOARD: Approve this interim report including the recommendation to 
maintain virtual worship through December 31, 2020  
 
Submitted by Cathy Green  
 
Task Force Members: Cathy Green (Convener), Henry Ault (Building and Grounds), Terri Szabo (Worship), Kate 
Walker (Member Care), Rev. Janis Montgomery (Pastor), Rev. Joel Montgomery (Pastor), Betsy Clark (Office 
Manager)  
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Reopening Timeline and Protocols for the CUC Building  
As of September 7, 2020  
 
Phase One – Stay-At-Home Order in place or Cuyahoga County at Level 4 (Purple)  

 Virtual Worship only 

 Virtual Meetings only  

 Church Office and Building closed completely  

 Church Zoom available to outside groups  
 
Phase Two – Cuyahoga County at Level 3 (Red)  

 Virtual worship only  

 Virtual meetings only  

 Church Offices closed except for Pastors, Church Office Manager, and limited other individual visits 
subject to the General Guidelines below  

 Church Zoom available to outside groups 
 
Phase Three – Cuyahoga County at Level 2 (Orange)  

 Virtual worship only  

 Virtual or outdoor meetings preferred. Church committees may meet in the building in person at the 
discretion of the committee chair, subject to protocols shown below  

 Church Zoom available to outside groups  

 Any access to the building will be compliant with General Guidelines below  
 
Phase Four – Cuyahoga County has been at Level 1 (Yellow)  

 Virtual worship only  

 Virtual meetings encouraged but church groups may meet in the building in person subject to 
protocols shown below  

 Outside groups permitted to meet in the church building subject to protocols shown below  

 Church Zoom available to outside groups  

 Any access to the building will be compliant with General Guidelines below  
 
Phase Five - Cuyahoga County is at Level 1 (Yellow) for an extended period but no earlier than January 2021  

 In person worship with virtual worship option encouraged for high-risk individuals  

 Online meetings encouraged but church groups may meet in person subject to protocols shown below, 
if desired  

 Outside groups permitted to meet in the church building subject to protocols shown below  

 Church Zoom available to outside groups  

 Any access to the building will be compliant with General Guidelines below  
 
Phase Six – Covid 19 vaccine distributed widely  

 In person worship, meetings, and events permitted  
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BUILDING USE PROTOCOLS  
 
General expectations:  

 Signage at entry: “Welcome to our church building. We are so grateful that we can open it while 
maintaining a level of safety during the pandemic. And we appreciate your following our protocols and 
precautions - and taking care of others who are also using the building.” We will leave up the signs 
currently on the building that ask that no one enter if they have experienced symptoms or been 
exposed.  

 Hand sanitizer and a sign-in book (optional) will be at the two main entries. Sign-in logs to be 
maintained for three weeks then destroyed. Signage will indicate the purpose is only to allow us to 
alert those in the building in the event that a positive test is reported.  

 Anyone entering the building is expected to wear a mask over his or her nose and mouth and maintain 
six feet physical distance. Avoid entering any staff office unless invited. Consider having any longer 
conversations outdoors or in larger spaces, such as the lobby.  

 Please be mindful that medical science doesn’t fully understand COVID -19, and that contracting the 
virus can lead to long-term serious health consequences or death. Remember that others may be at 
higher risk than you are or might live with someone who is at risk.  

 The church will provide cleaning supplies and people are expected to wipe down high touch surfaces 
(doorknobs, light switches, chairs that were used, and table surfaces) after use. As an additional 
precaution, it’s also suggested that people wipe down these surfaces when they arrive. If a restroom 
was used while in the building, those doorknobs, light switches, and faucet handles should also be 
wiped down. Each room will be stocked with spray bottles with disinfectant and paper towels. A sheet 
will be provided reminding what should be clean and asking for a signature and date as the rooms are 
cleaned.  

 
Protocols for meetings in the church building  

 All General Expectations (above) are to be followed  

 Maximum number of participants – no greater than the Ohio recommendations (currently Ohio 
recommends no more than 10)  

 Maximum participants per room (provided still within the Ohio maximum):  
o Friendship Hall: 30 maximum (10 tables with three at each)  
o Amigos Room: 12 maximum (4 tables with 3 at each)  
o Room 10: 12 maximum (6 spaced around the table, plus 6 spaced around the outside) o  
o Other classrooms – 6 maximum (could be 8 if some are members of the same household) o  
o Library – 4 maximum  
o The Workroom (room 2) is closed to outside groups. 3 people maximum, with distancing 

maintained. Extra chairs in all rooms to be removed.   

 The kitchen may be used with approval, but a maximum of two people from a group may enter the 
kitchen to make coffee and then transport it to the meeting room, where cups etc. will be set up. 
When using the kitchen, high touch surfaces must be cleaned (doorknobs, light switches, faucet 
handles, and (if touched), cabinet doors, drawer knobs and the refrigerator handle.   

 Group leaders will be provided a summary of expectations and must sign an acknowledgement of their 
responsibilities. 

 


